
APPROVED 7/11/2022 

MINUTES 

CITY OF FARMINGTON HILLS 

CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

CITY HALL – COUNCIL CHAMBER 

JUNE 27, 2022 – 7:30 PM 

 

The regular session meeting of the Farmington Hills City Council was called to order by Mayor Barnett at 

7:35pm.  

 

Council Members Present: Barnett, Boleware, Bridges, Bruce, Knol, Massey and Newlin 

 

Council Members Absent: None 

 

Others Present: City Manager Mekjian, City Clerk Smith, Assistant City Manager 

Valentine, Directors Mondora, Monico, Randle and Skrobola, Police 

Chief King and City Attorney Joppich  

 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Dr. Patricia Coleman-Burns led the pledge of allegiance.  

 

APPROVAL OF REGULAR SESSION MEETING AGENDA 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Boleware, to approve the agenda as published.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

 

PROCLAMATION RECOGNIZING JULY 2022 AS NATIONAL PARKS AND RECREATION 

MONTH 

The following proclamation was read by Council Member Boleware and accepted by Bryan Farmer, 

Deputy Director of Special Services:  

 

PROCLAMATION 

National Parks and Recreation Month 

July 2022 

 

WHEREAS, Parks and Recreation programs are an integral part of communities throughout 

our state and country; and  

 

WHEREAS, the City of Farmington Hills Special Services Department is vitally important to 

establishing and maintaining our quality of life, ensuring the health of our 

citizens, and contributing to the economic and environmental well-being of the 

entire community and region; and  

 

WHEREAS, Parks and Recreation programs are shown to increase a community’s property 

values, expand the local tax base, increase tourism, attract and retain businesses, 

and reduce crime; and  

 

WHEREAS, the programs that are created and managed by the City’s Special Services 

Department that take place at The Hawk - Farmington Hills Community Center 

and other facilities throughout the City all help to build a healthy, active 

community and positively impact the physical, mental, and emotional health of 

everyone who participates; and  
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WHEREAS, the City’s parklands and natural recreation areas enhance the ecological beauty of 

our community and provide a place for children and adults to connect with nature 

and enjoy the outdoors. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that I, Vicki Barnett, Mayor of the City of Farmington 

Hills, on behalf of the City Council, do hereby proclaim July 2022 as National Parks and Recreation 

Month and encourage all citizens to pursue enjoyment of the outdoors and take part in one of the Special 

Services Department’s many wonderful programs including cultural arts, golf, archery, aquatics, ice 

skating, fishing, senior activities, Nature Center classes, athletics, special events, and more.  

 

CORRESPONDENCE 

Councilmembers acknowledged the following correspondence: 

Mayor Barnett acknowledged emails received by Council and staff regarding racial concerns and stated 

that they expect public present to speak on this issue and concerns raised.  

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, to approve consent agenda items #6 through #11 as read.  

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

 

MOTION by Massey, support by Boleware, to approve consent agenda item #12 as read.  

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: BRIDGES AND BRUCE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 5-0-0-2.  
 
PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS 

Mayor Barnett explained that there was an incident last week that involved the targets used for training by 

the Police Department. After concerns were brought to the city’s attention, the targets have since been 

removed pending a legal review of the department along with other department trainings and how these 

targets are used to ensure  the city is following procedures.  

 

The following persons spoke during public questions and comments regarding the use of the targets at the 

Police Department and images taken and posted to social media: 

 

Jamie Neufeld, Glenwild, spoke in support of the Police Department. 

 

Cameron Blunt, Pontiac, MI representing Oakland Forward, inquired about city plans to address the issue. 
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Mayor Barnett reiterated the city’s plans to hold a legal review and noted that the images have since been 

removed pending that review.  

 

Sheila Hughes, Winterset Circle, expressed concern with images of black men being used as targets and 

suggested the use of silhouettes. 

 

Michael Sweeney, Mulberry Drive, spoke in favor of the Police Department and their professionalism. 

 

Dr. Webster-Jackson suggested that if images are used, that images of all races are utilized for training as 

she understands the need for this type of training but to avoid targeting one group of people.  

 

Danielle Ohm, Foxgrove Ct., spoke of the history of institutional racism and feels not all are respected 

equally as proven by the use of the targets in question. She expressed concern with the use of life-like 

targets and requested that the legal review is an independent review and shared with the public by Council 

in its entirety. 

 

Kermit Williams, Founder of Oakland Forward, thanked the city for removing the targets and 

acknowledged other members of Oakland Forward in the audience. He suggested additional diversity 

training and offered assistance from Oakland Forward.  He expressed the need to create a feeling of safety 

for all and asked the Council to help change systematic racism and create policies and procedures that are 

reviewed periodically. 

 

James McQueen, Pontiac, MI and member of Oakland Forward, expressed concern with the use of these 

types of targets that he at no time used even during his training for Desert Storm. 

 

Kevin Clark, Farmington Hills Police Officer, stated that he is proud of the department and training he 

has received in Farmington Hills and he has never been trained to shoot at any particular race, age or 

gender and the reason various targets are used is to work through any explicit bias towards any particular 

demographic. He expressed concern with the divisiveness this has caused as the officers have worked 

hard to be equitable in dealing with all people. 

 

Mayor Barnett expressed concern that nobody called a City Council member, staff or the Police Chief 

regarding these concerns before a press conference was held with the media.   

 

Councilmember Bridges stated that he would like to see data that shows these targets are widely used. He 

asked Officer Clark about the use of targets and bias against a certain demographic and if he ever trained 

shooting at a black target.  

 

Officer Clark explained the targets used and stated that if any officer has a bias, they have to work 

through this and the targets and training are used for this purpose. He answered that he had not trained 

shooting at a black target but has used the Milo training which depicts various actors of all demographics 

and situations. 

 

Councilmember Bruce inquired if the targets teach restraint as some targets are holding a cell phone and 

not a gun.  Officer Clark agreed they teach restraint and reiterated that the targets help officers work 

through explicit bias and to deal with the issue and not the color, gender, etc. of the individual. 

 

Councilmember Massey stated that he researched the images used and of the 2,300 images, 185 have an 

image of a black person so the photos taken and posted he believes were selective.  All of the images 
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varied in holding a weapon versus a cell phone or other item for training purposes.  He stated that the 

numbers do not reflect certain individuals are being targeted. 

 

Latricia Hemphill, resident, stated that the images she saw in the news posted by a parent were of black 

men in hoodies holding guns and she asked that the City be honest and transparent and if this is true to 

own it so the community can trust the city and move forward.  

 

Joseph Williams, Winterset, spoke of importance of social imaging and messaging and in today’s culture 

the need for people to be more conscious of their actions and words.  

 

Tula Kabone, Real Talk Radio, stated that the black community respects the police.  He spoke of the 

racism he has seen first-hand living in the south and commented that explicit bias exists in all people and 

it is not black against white but right against wrong. He thanked the Mayor for this opportunity to speak 

but to not forget the children that saw those images. 

 

Mark Fancher, Staff Attorney for the Racial Justice Project for ACLU of MI, suggested ending the use of 

targets with any racial characteristics. He spoke of social conditioning and stated that racial violence still 

exists. He feels the targets promote black men as criminal and dangerous.  He strongly urged the 

following: 

• An investigation into whether such targets were used as reported 

• Identify the individuals responsible and let the public know  

• Commit to using only bullseye or silhouette targets going forward  

• Arrange for appropriately credentialed professionals to conduct interviews with officers on the 

force about racial attitude and why there were no objections to use of the targets in the 

department at any level 

• Require officers receive training to understand why there is concern about this matter and any 

Officers that demonstrate they “don’t get it” re removed from the police force.   

 

Dr. Patricia Coleman-Burns, resident,  thanked the community for coming out this evening and stated 

there should be listening and not speaking by those being challenged. She agreed a diversity officer is 

needed in the city and commented on systemic racism that must change and need to change the standards 

by which we operate. The people speaking feel something real and it should not be wiped away by 

common standards. 

 

Milton Moore, Nottingwood, stated that he was a victim of racial profiling growing up in Detroit and to 

all of the people who were not of color to picture their family members on those targets as that is how 

black people feel. To say it is a practice throughout the nation is not the point. Whoever is responsible 

should be held accountable.  

 

Steven Kennedy, former Farmington Hills resident and current Pontiac resident, stated that this issue is 

bigger than Farmington Hills and one good he feels will come of this is that other communities will now 

review their targets and practices. He expressed concern with the Council challenging comments made by 

the public and feels they should just listen and hear the pain from the community with no rebuttal. He 

commended Council for this forum and the police for their service.  

 

Angie Smith, Farmington School Board Vice President, thanked the Mayor and Council for their service 

and for dealing with the difficult issues. She commented on the open door policy of Council and stated 

that the situation is hurtful and was never brought to anyone’s attention in the city. She thanked Officer 

Clark for his service and the Police Departments’ service to the schools. She acknowledged the Police 
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Academy for civilians initiated by Chief King and stated that both City Councils and the School Board is 

working hard to help the community.  

 

Mayor Barnett acknowledged that the comments and feelings of all that spoke are real and Council has 

heard them and are addressing the situation.   

 

City Manager Gary Mekjian introduced himself and his background and spoke of the programs and 

efforts of the city for diversity, equity and inclusion but acknowledged there is more work to be done. 

 

Police Chief Jeff King apologized to the community, Council, Police Department and staff but feels that 

the city will come out better for having these conversations. He stated that the city values the citizens that 

came out tonight to speak and ask questions about procedures and he encourages residents to bring 

concerns forward in the future but asks simply that they do so by bringing concerns to the city directly so 

staff can gather information and address the concern in a comprehensive and transparent fashion and 

provide context and critical information about the procedures and process, which he plans to do this 

evening. Chief King explained the use of targets by the Department and procedures used for training. He 

noted the steps immediately taken once the Department was made aware of the concern and steps that will 

be taken going forward to investigate the incident that will be shared. 

 

Councilmember Bridges thanked Chief King for acknowledging the sensitivity of this matter and stated 

that the city has a great Police Department and that this is not meant to indict the entire Department. He 

does not believe it was the right decision to display those targets as there are other options and would like 

to see them permanently removed.  He added that he has expressed concern over the racial disparity with 

regard to citations issued according to the city’s dashboard statistics and asked for an explanation several 

weeks ago and still has not received any update. He wants to see a more diverse work force and for all to 

be aware of the fact we are a racially diverse community.   

 

Councilmember Bruce agreed that there is systemic racism and racial profiling today, but he has always 

been about fairness and for all to be treated equally. As a clinical, neuropsychologist, he considers himself  

an expert in human performance and that includes explicit bias. The goal of the Police Department 

training is to train the explicit bias out of officers by using targets of different races. He explained that 

you change behavioral expectation through these trainings that include use of targets of all races, not by 

using silhouettes. He is concerned that if the targets are removed permanently, those explicit biases will 

remain making the city less safe.  He asked the Police Chief if he believes the targets used keep people 

from being shot. 

 

Police Chief King responded that he does believe the training provided keeps people from being shot and 

mentioned that the Farmington Hills training is known as the gold standard in Oakland County.  

 

Councilmember Bruce agreed all of the people should be heard but that cannot happen if they do not 

come to the city and he is upset that this issue was brought to the press for people to make assumptions 

and that the city was not provided that opportunity to be heard.  He feels this type of training is important 

and that it works. 

 

Mable Fox, resident, thanked Councilmember Bridges for information he brought forth regarding the 

dashboard statistics and spoke about tolerance and the fact that she wants to feel like she belongs and not 

just tolerated. 

 

Mayor Barnett commented that more information is needed on the statistics from the dashboard to 

provide context around those statistics and staff is working on that as well. 
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Councilmember Knol stated that she wants to be part of a community that respects everyone and has the 

best trained police department in the United States as she does not want an accidental shooting of anyone 

of any color. She asked Chief King to explain how the photos of people in the targets are used versus 

using silhouettes and how that best trains the officers. 

 

In response to Council, Police Chief King discussed how the use of targets with photos or video training 

versus just using silhouette targets better equip officers to react.  He stated that regardless of the event, 

officers are trained to react to behavior through use of the targets and not an individual. 

 

Councilmember Boleware spoke of the different experiences of black people versus white and the fact 

that there may be certain triggers that would not necessarily affect white people.  Council suggested a 

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion (DEI) Officer and as a result of those conversations hired a consultant. 

She stated the time for consulting should be done and that hiring of a DEI Officer on staff is critical and 

that person could continue to work with the consultant to get practices in place. 

 

Darlene King, DEI Consultant, spoke of the work and progress the city has made in its DEI efforts and 

the journey staff has taken to date and work they have yet to accomplish. She suggested that best practice 

is to hire this person from within as that person would already have a greater understanding of the culture. 

 

Mayor Barnett suggested that Ms. King attend a future study session to discuss the progress made to date. 

 

Mayor Pro-Tem Newlin stated that she was upset by some of the comments on social media suggesting 

that she did not care because she had not replied to the comments.  She stated that while she may not have 

replied on social media, she listens and cares and has empathy as she has had exposure to these racial 

concerns expressed in her own family. 

 

Councilmember Massey stated there were selective images that were taken and posted to social media but 

he recognized that the topic was an emotional one that has brought a lot of people out to speak, which is a 

good thing because racism is wrong. The city is working towards further diversity and has made progress 

and embraces diversity. He commented that the images are part of an educational process to make officers 

better and the officers go through fair and impartial training to explain how racial bias can impact 

decision making. Dr. Massey stated that the dashboard shows statistics of arrests but not where they were 

arrested or if the person was a resident so staff is working on that information.  He added that the 

Farmington Hills Police Department is one of the best policing agencies in the State and he hopes this 

issue will be resolved. 

 

Darlene King, DEI Consultant, added that the city has a DEI Advisory Board comprised of department 

leaders and an Advisory Council comprised of individuals working for the city including two Police 

Sergeants and one Detective.  

 

There were no further public comments.  City Council took a short break at this time. 

 

COUNCIL MEMBERS COMMENTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 

There were no further comments. 

 

CITY MANAGER UPDATE 

City Manager Mekjian provided the following update: 
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Reminded residents that as of July 1st, GFL would be taking over as the city’s waste hauler.  Pick up days 

will be the same and it is suggested that residents have garbage to their curb by 7am.  Recycling bins will 

be rebranded by the new company in the coming weeks. 

 
NEW BUSINESS 
CONSIDERATION OF APPOINTMENT TO FARMINGTON AREA COMMISSION ON 
AGING. 

MOTION by Knol, support by Bruce, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby confirms 

the Mayor’s recommendation to appoint Marian Schulte to the Farmington Area Commission on 

Aging with a term ending February 1, 2023. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  
 

 
CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING WATER RATES 
FOR FISCAL YEAR 2022/2023. CMR 6-22-57 

Tammy Gushard, Deputy Director for Department of Public Works, explained that the Great Lakes Water 

Authority (GLWA) voted to remove the bad debt of Highland Park so the rates are slightly lower than 

those previously presented at the City Council study session.  She reviewed the proposed water rates and 

noted that the water tower has represented an overall savings of $20 million for the city. 

 

Council commented that this still does not reflect what High Park owes for past years and that discussions 

should continue on how the city could recoup that money. 

 

CITY OF FARMINGTON HILLS 

AMENDED WATER SUPPLY RATES  
 

RESOLUTION NO. R-114-22 
 

WHEREAS, the Oakland County Water Resources Commissioner (WRC) has performed a 

review of the finances for the City of Farmington Hills water supply system including the cost to purchase 

water from the Great Lakes Water Authority, the cost for WRC to operate and maintain the water supply 

system, and reserve funds including a capital improvement reserve, an emergency maintenance reserve, 

and a major maintenance reserve; and  

 

WHEREAS, in a letter dated June 14, 2022, the Oakland County Water Resources 

Commissioner has recommended that water supply rates be established for the next fiscal year effective 

July 1, 2022; and 

 

WHEREAS, the water consumption charge has increased $1.59 from $43.62 per Mcf to $45.21 

per Mcf; and 

 

WHEREAS, the minimum quarterly charge has been established at $72.34 plus a meter 

maintenance fee based upon an assigned use of 1.6 Mcf; and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the rates of $45.21 per Mcf for water 

consumption, and $72.34 for a minimum quarterly charge for the City of Farmington Hills Water Supply 

System be established effective July 1, 2022 for all users of the City of Farmington Hills Water Supply 

System. 
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YEAS: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

NAYS: NONE 

RESOLUTION DECLARED ADOPTED. 

STATE OF MICHIGAN ) 

 ) 

COUNTY OF OAKLAND ) 
 
 

CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING SEWER RATES 
FOR FISCAL YEAR 2022/2023. CMR 6-22-58 

Deputy Director Gushard reviewed the proposed sewer rates.  

 

Mayor Barnett requested information for both water and sewer rates prior to next budget as to what other 

communities charge for a minimum bill. 

 

CITY OF FARMINGTON HILLS 

AMENDED SEWAGE DISPOSAL RATES 
 

RESOLUTION NO. R-115-22 
 

WHEREAS, the County of Oakland, through its Oakland County Water Resources 

Commissioner, under the Michigan Constitution of 1963, Article 7, § 28, and the Urban Cooperation Act 

of 1967, on September 27, 2018, entered into contract with the City of Farmington Hills for the 

construction, operation, and maintenance of the Farmington Sewage Disposal System; and 

 

WHEREAS, the City shall provide, by proper ordinance or resolution for the sewage disposal 

rate to be charged to all premises within the City connected to the Farmington Sewage Disposal System; 

and 

 

WHEREAS, the City of Farmington Hills was notified by the Oakland County Water Resources 

Commissioner, that sewage disposal charges for the Evergreen-Farmington Sanitary Drain Drainage 

District would increase effective for use on and after July 1, 2022 and the Gross Pollutant Surcharge and 

the Industrial Waste Control (IWC) charges approved the Great Lakes Water Authority (GLWA) would 

also go into effect on July 1, 2022; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Oakland County Water Resources Commissioner (WRC) has performed a 

review of the finances for the Farmington Hills Sewage Disposal System including the cost for disposal to 

the Great Lakes Water Authority, the charges for operation and maintenance of the Evergreen – 

Farmington Sewage Disposal System, the cost for WRC to operate and maintain the City’s sewage 

disposal system, and reserve funds including an emergency reserve, capital improvement reserve, and a 

major maintenance reserve; and  

 

WHEREAS, in a letter dated June 14, 2022, the Oakland County Water Resources 

Commissioner, as operating agency for the City, recommended that sewage disposal rates be established 

effective July 1, 2022; and 

 

WHEREAS, the sewage disposal charge has increased $2.87 from $44.25 per Mcf to $47.12 per 

Mcf; and 
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WHEREAS, the minimum quarterly charge has been established at $75.39 based upon an 

assigned use of 1.6 Mcf; and 

 

WHEREAS, the flat rate quarterly charge has been established at $188.48 for sewer users that do 

not have a water meter based upon an assigned use of 4.0 Mcf; and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the rates of $47.12 per Mcf for sewage 

disposal, $75.39 for a minimum quarterly charge and $188.48 for the flat rate quarterly charge for the 

Farmington Hills Sewage Disposal System be established effective July 1, 2022 for all users of the 

Farmington Hills Sewage Disposal System and the Great Lakes Water Authority (GLWA) gross Pollutant 

Surcharge and the IWC charges be established in accordance with the following until further notification 

from GLWA on the net charges: 

 

1. Pollutant Surcharge 

A Pollutant Surcharge shall be levied against industrial and commercial customers contributing 

sewage to the system with concentrations of pollutants exceeding the levels described as follows: 

A. 275 milligrams per liter (mg/l) of Biochemical Oxygen Demand (BOD). 

B. 350 milligrams per liter (mg/l) of Total Suspended Solids (TSS). 

C. 12 milligrams per liter (mg/l) of Phosphorus (P). 

D. 100 milligrams per liter (mg/l) of Fats, Oils & Grease (FOG). 

 

    Total Charge Per 

Amounts of Pollutant Surcharge    Pound of Excess Pollutants 

Biochemical Oxygen Demand (BOD)   $0.351 

Total Suspended Solids (TSS)       0.482 

Phosphorus (P)         6.448 

Fats, Oils & Grease (FOG)      0.112 

 

It is assumed that normal domestic customers do not contribute sewage with concentrations of 

pollutants exceeding the above levels, therefore, the Pollutant Surcharge will not apply to 

domestic customers.  Further, restaurants shall be exempt from Pollutant Surcharge per Federal 

Court Order, "Second Interim Order," dated July 10, 1981. 

 

2. Industrial Waste Control         

Based on the size of the water meter, actual or assigned, each non-residential user of the system 

shall pay a monthly Non-residential Surcharge in accordance with the following schedule: 

           Industrial Waste   

    Meter Size   Control (I.W.C.) Charge 

            5/8"     $3.58 

 3/4"      5.37 

 1"     8.95 

 1-1/2"     19.69 

  2"            28.64 

 3"     51.91 

 4"     71.60 

 6"     107.40 

 8"          179.00 

 10"          250.60 

 12"          286.40 
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        14"          358.00 

 16"          429.60 

 18"          501.20 

 
 

YEAS:  BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 

NAYS:  NONE 

RESOLUTION DECLARED ADOPTED. 

 

STATE OF MICHIGAN ) 

 ) 

COUNTY OF OAKLAND ) 
 
 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF AMENDMENT NO. 5 TO WATER SERVICE CONTRACT 

WITH GREAT LAKES WATER AUTHORITY. CMR 6-22-59 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby 

authorizes the City Manager and City Clerk to sign the Amendment No. 5 to Water Service 

Contract Between Great Lakes Water Authority and City of Farmington Hills. 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

 
RECOMMENDED ADOPTION OF THE REVISED GUIDELINES FOR POVERTY 
EXEMPTION REVIEW. CMR 6-22-60 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby adopts 

and approves the revised “Guidelines for Poverty Exemption Review,” dated June 27th, 2022, for 

use in compliance with Public Act 390 of 1994 and Public Act 253 of 2020, and authorizes the 

Board of Review, on Council’s behalf, to annually update and revise the “Household Income” 

amounts stated in Section IV of the Guidelines in order to maintain the same percentage 

difference between the City’s Household Income amounts and the federal poverty standards as 

adjusted annually by the federal government. 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  
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RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF ANNUAL BID WAIVERS AND AWARDS FOR FISCAL 
YEAR 2022/2023. CMR 6-22-61 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby 

authorizes the City Manager to issue purchase orders for the following budgeted products and 

services for fiscal year 2022/23: 

 

VENDOR COMMODITY DEPT. JUSTIFICATION 

LAST BID 

CONTRACT 

EST. 

ANNUAL 

AMOUNT 

Access 

Interactive 

Virtual Desktop 

Infrastructure Equipment, 

Security Software 

Maintenance & Support 

All Oakland County G2G Bid 

Contract 

Current  $150,000 

Accruent 

Systems  

Facility Maintenance 

Software  

All O.E.M. vendor/ Bid OMNIA 

Partners 

Current $26,000 

Adobe 

Authorized 

Resellers 

PDF Imaging & forms 

licensing 

All OMNIA Partners, State of 

MI/REMC/NASPO contracts 

(or less) 

Current $25,000 

Amazon Miscellaneous Supplies & 

Equipment 

All OMNIA Partners Current $150,000 

Autodesk 

Authorized 

resellers 

AutoCAD & Fusion 360 

Computer Aided Design 

licensing 

DPS & SS OMNIA Partners, State of 

MI/REMC/NASPO (or less) 

Cooperative contracts 

Current $16,000 

BS&A Equalizer, Tax, Permits, 

Cash receipting software 

maintenance/updates 

DPCD, 

Finance 

Sole Source O.E.M. vendor/ 

Original bid 

N/A $45,000 

Dell & Hewlett 

Packard 

authorized 

resellers 

Software licenses, 

Computer Equipment, 

printers, peripherals & 

consulting 

All OMNIA Partners, State of 

MI/REMC/NASPO (or less) 

Cooperative contracts 

Current  $125,000 

ESRI GIS licensing/ maintenance 

and support 

All State of MI contract Current  $18,000 

Eden 

Systems/Tyler 

Technologies 

Financial software 

maintenance/updates 

All Sole Source O.E.M. vendor/ 

Original bid 

N/A $92,000 

Faster 

Solutions 

CCG Faster Fleet 

Maintenance Software 

DPW O.E.M. vendor Current $12,000 

Global 

Solutions   

Laserfiche & Related 

Software Document 

Management systems. 

All O.E.M. vendor 2021 $22,000 

Gordian 

Company  

Facilities Capital &Job 

Costing Software  

All O.E.M. vendor/ Bid OMNIA 

Partners 

Current $17,000 

Grainger Mechanical, Industrial and 

Janitorial Supplies 

All State of MI contract Current  $40,000 

Harrell’s & 

HD Supply 

Fertilizer & Grounds 

Maintenance supplies 

Parks & 

Golf 

OMNIA Partners 

Contract(Cooperative) 

Current  $15,000 

Hart Intercivic Election supplies & 

equipment 

City Clerk State & County  Bid Contract Contract  $35,000 

Home Depot Maintenance & Hardware 

Supplies 

All OMNIA Partners National 

Contract 

Current  $30,000 
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VENDOR COMMODITY DEPT. JUSTIFICATION 

LAST BID 

CONTRACT 

EST. 

ANNUAL 

AMOUNT 

Kiesler Police 

Supply/Michig

an Police 

Equipment & 

Vance 

Outdoors 

Training & Duty 

Ammunition 

Police State of Michigan Contracts Current  $40,000 

Kone Elevators Elevator Maintenance & 

Repair 

All OMNIA Partners Contract Current  $25,000 

Microsoft 

authorized 

resellers 

Microsoft Software 

Licensing/ Maintenance & 

Support 

All OMNIA Partners, State of 

MI/REMC/NASPO contracts 

(or less) 

Current  $200,000 

MobilEyes Fire Inspection Software 

Support 

Fire O.E.M. vendor Current $12,000 

Oakland 

County 

CLEMIS radio, electronic, 

radar, IT services & Police 

equipment installs 

Police 

Fire 

CLEMIS system services  

including installations 

Current 

Agreement 

$250,000 

Printing 

Systems & 

Election 

Source 

Election Supplies & 

Ballots 

City Clerk Oakland & State of Michigan 

County Contract 

Current  $40,000 

TAPCO, Inc. Sign Shop Supplies DPW OMNIA Partners Contract Current  $20,000 

TelNet Group Phone equipment, software 

licensing maintenance & 

support 

IT O.E.M. vendor 2019 $25,000 

Tire Hub Tires DPW State Bid Contract Current  $60,000 

Vermont 

Systems 

Recreation software 

maintenance/updates 

Special 

Services 

Sole Source O.E.M. vendor/ 

Original bid 

N/A $40,000 

VMware 

authorized 

resellers 

Network Virtualization 

software 

maintenance/updates & 

consulting 

IT G2G, OMNIA Partners, State 

of MI/REMC/NASPO 

contracts (or less)  

Current  $65,000 

Watch Guard In-Car Camera System Police Clemis/Oakland County  Current  $50,000 

Zoho 

Corporation 

Endpoint Security, Service 

Desk, Password 

Management & Ticketing 

applications 

IT O.E.M vendor -Sole Source Current $25,000 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  
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RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF AWARD OF BID FOR TWO ZERO-TURN RIDING 
MOWERS TO WEINGARTZ IN THE AMOUNT OF $36,351. CMR 6-22-62 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby 

authorizes the City Manager to issue a purchase order to Weingartz of Farmington Hills, 

Michigan in the amount of $36,351 for the purchase of two (2) Exmark zero-turn 60” mowers. 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  
 
RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF AWARD OF BID FOR NEW HANDGUNS FOR THE 
POLICE DEPARTMENT TO ACME SPORTS IN THE APPROXIMATE AMOUNT OF $78,423. 
CMR 6-22-63 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby 

authorizes the City Manager to issue a purchase order to Acme Sports in the amount of 

approximately $78,423.00. Funding for this purchase is covered under the federal forfeiture 

account. 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

 
RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF EXTENSION OF BID FOR 2022 AS-NEEDED CATCH 
BASIN STABILIZATION SERVICES TO HAVENER TECH IN THE AMOUNT OF $50,000 PER 
YEAR FOR A TWO-YEAR PERIOD. CMR 6-22-64 

MOTION by Bridges, support by Knol, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby 

authorizes the City Manager and City Clerk to sign a contract with Havener Tech in the amount 

of $50,000 per year for a two year period for As-Needed Catch Basin Stabilization Services. 

 

Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, BRIDGES, BRUCE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: NONE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

 

RECOMMENDED APPROVAL OF THE CITY COUNCIL REGULAR SESSION MEETING 

MINUTES OF JUNE 13, 2022. 

MOTION by Massey, support by Boleware, that the City Council of Farmington Hills hereby approves 

the City Council regular session meeting minutes of June 13, 2022.  
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Roll Call Vote:  

    Yeas: BARNETT, BOLEWARE, KNOL, MASSEY AND NEWLIN 

 Nays:  NONE 

 Absent: NONE 

Abstentions: BRIDGES AND BRUCE 

 

MOTION CARRIED 5-0-0-2.  

 

ADDITIONS TO AGENDA 

There were no additions to the agenda. 

 

ADJOURNMENT   

MOTION by Massey, support by Bruce, to adjourn the regular session City Council meeting at 

10:41pm. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 7-0.  

        Respectfully submitted,  

             
        Pamela B. Smith, City Clerk 


